
CITY OF CRAIG 
COUNCIL AGENDA 
JANUARY 20, 2011 

COUNCIL CHAMBERS 7:00 P.M. 
 
ROLL CALL 

Mayor Millie Schoonover, Greg Head, Joni Kuntz, Jim See, Marge Young, Don 
Pierce and Mike Douville 

 
CONSENT AGENDA 

Items listed below will be enacted by one motion.  If separate discussion is desired 
on an item, that item may be removed and placed on the regular meeting agenda 
• City council minutes of December 8, 2010 
• 2011 liquor license renewal for A.C. Thompson House 
• 2011 liquor license renewal for Hill Bar, Hill Bar Liquor Store and Zat’s Pizza 
 

HEARING FROM THE PUBLIC 
• Open for Public Comment 
• Final reading and public hearing on Ordinance No. 628, Amending the Craig 

Municipal Code 2.12.260, Voting Procedure at the Polls 
 
REPORTS FROM CITY OFFICIALS 

Mayor 
Administrator-staff report 
Aquatic Manager 
City Clerk 
City Planner 
EMS Coordinator 
Harbormaster 
Library 
Police Chief 
Public Works 
Treasurer-staff report 
Parks and Rec 

 
READING OF CORRESPONDENCE 

• The December 2010 Craig Aquatic Center report 
• 2010 Status Report from Steve Silver 
• 2010 Year End Report from Prince of Wales Health Network 
• 2nd Quarter Report from the Craig Library 
• Correspondence from Seafood Producers Cooperative, leasing city dock 
• Report from Alaska Permanent Capital Management for October, November 

and December, 2010 
 

 
 
 



 
CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTIONS AND ORDINANCES 

• Resolution No. 11-01, Recognizing the Importance of the Alaska Coastal 
Management Program and Supporting Legislation to Extend or Remove 
Termination of the Program 

• Ordinance No. 628, Amending the Craig Municipal Code 2.12.260, Voting 
Procedure at the Polls 

 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 

• Draft RFP Annexation Services 
 

NEW BUSINESS 
• Reappointment of Sharilyn Zellhuber and Mark Beardsley to the Planning 

Commission  
• Consider letter of support for I.F.A. 

 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
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CITY OF CRAIG 
MEMORANDUM 

 
To: Craig City Council 
From: Jon Bolling, City Administrator 
Date: January 11, 2011 
RE: Staff Report  
 

1. Staffing 
The city had 32 full time employees on the payroll during the month of December 2010.  
That’s down from 42 full time employees in January 2010.  Much of the difference is due 
to transition of the clinic out of city ownership.  Additional reductions came at the start of 
the current fiscal year, and other positions are vacant due to attrition.  We have one police 
officer position and one assistant harbormaster position vacant as of today’s date, as well 
as a full time fill-in dispatcher position that has been vacant since last spring.  Two of 
those positions will likely be filled by late spring 2011. 
 
As a reminder for the council, public works director Steve Tanner intends to retire 
September 1, 2011.  Steve and I will begin recruitment efforts for the PW director 
position later this month.  I plan to hire on Steve’s replacement at least three months prior 
to Steve’s retirement date, or sooner if circumstances permit. 
 

2. Emergency Medical Services 
Craig EMS Coordinator Chaundell Piburn and I worked with Bobbi Leichty and other 
Southeast Region EMS staff recently to secure the services of Dr. Copus to act as interim 
EMS physician sponsor.  Squads on POW have been without a physician sponsor since 
Dr. Thomas notified local squads that he would remove himself from the position in 
November.  Dr. Copus’ interim sponsorship has no set timeline.  However it is his 
expectation that in the interim POW squads and SEREMS will seek out and secure a 
permanent sponsor.  Island EMS squads and SEREMS have already begun the search. 
 
In the meantime Chaundell continues to recruit qualified volunteers to staff our EMS 
squad, and arrange for classes to get more local residents qualified as emergency medical 
technicians.  Despite her good efforts recruitment is challenging.  The city may have to 
consider some sort of incentives to staff the squad so that the Craig ambulance may again 
operate on an advance life support basis.  Currently the squad performs only at the basic 
life support level.  Chaundell and other city staff will continue to work on this issue and 
we will keep the council posted. 
 

3. POW RAC Update 
At its December 20 meeting in Coffman Cove, the Prince of Wales Resource Advisory 
Committee, which as the council will recall is charged with distributing about $1.6 
million in special project funds from the national forest receipts program to POW 
projects, voted to fund the City of Craig’s North Fork Dam raising project at $375,000.  
City Planner Brian Templin and I have already begun discussions with USFS staff on 
completing the US Forest Service required National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) 
review.  I do not expect construction to begin in 2011, given that the length of the NEPA 
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process is uncertain, and that we must still complete design work on the dam.  However, 
the award paves the way to begin this important project.   
 
At the same meeting the RAC also approved $250,000 for improvements to the Sunnahae 
Trail.  USFS Staff wants to develop a design for the trail and, in the short term, replace 
two bridges that cross deep drainages near where the trail breaks out into the first muskeg 
just above Craig.  Replacing the bridges in the short term is important, as the lack of a 
crossing at the two drainages is a significant barrier to trail users.  The USFS has already 
closed the trail above the point where the bridges used to be.  Even if the rest of the trail 
is still short of USFS design standards, reinstalling the bridges effectively opens the trail 
to all users, as most hikers are quite used to the existing condition of the rest of the trail. 
 
By my count, Craig still has a claim on another $175,000 or so in RAC funding that 
provides some benefit to the community.  I will continue to work with the other RAC 
members toward this goal.  The RAC meets again on January 26 here in Craig. 
 
On a related note, the RAC is in need of alternate members.  One member has resigned 
already, and the RAC’s rigid structure of how it approves projects necessitates that 
additional alternate members be available on short notice.  I would encourage any 
member of the city council, or resident of Craig, to see me or USFS staff about 
submitting their name for membership on the RAC.   
 

4. Craig Cannery Property 
There are three issues related to the old cannery property that merit council attention. 

I. Old Bunkhouse Units - City staff and the Craig High School wrestling team 
recently completed cleaning out the old bunkhouse buildings at the cannery 
property.  I had the wrestlers sort out the items from the buildings into scrap and 
aluminum metals for eventual shipment south to a recycler.  Now that the 
buildings are empty, and with a portion of one of the buildings damaged by fire 
last summer, I intend to solicit bids from local contractors to demolish the 
structures.  Funding to pay for this work will come from the remaining Alaska 
legislative grant for the cannery property that the city received several years ago. 

II. Army Corps of Engineers – The city is working through the US Army Corps of 
Engineers to make the property eligible for funding from the Corps’ Small Boat 
Harbor Program.  The purpose of working through the program is to complete 
design work and secure an eighty percent match for breakwater installation on the 
tidelands adjacent to the property.  Accomplishing this assists us in meeting the 
goals of Phase I of the development of the site.  While I knew that the process 
would take quite some time, I am concerned about the slow pace of the project at 
the Army Corps of Engineers offices in Anchorage.  City staff will work with 
Army Corps staff to set a schedule of accomplishments to move this project along 
and try to prevent further delays in development of the site. 

III. HUD Grant – City staff is working with the Department of Housing and Urban 
Development to finalize use of a $330,000 grant for use at the cannery property.  
When we petitioned the Alaska Congressional delegation for the funding we 
made it clear that we wanted the funding to pay down some of what the city still 
owes on the property (the current debt on the property is about $670,000).  We are 
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having some difficulty making that goal fit with the funding restrictions from 
HUD, but city staff continues to work toward this end.  Staff’s goal is to complete 
the paperwork with HUD and apply the grant funding toward the balance owed on 
the property during this calendar year. 

 
5. Seafood Producer’s Cooperative & City Dock 

As I advised the council in November Seafood Producers Cooperative expressed an 
interest in moving their seasonal fish buying operation from the old cannery property 
dock to the city dock in 2011.  SPC believes that the covered area offered by the building 
on City Dock is a more suitable site for purchasing fish from the commercial troll fleet 
that makes up the cooperative’s membership.  I recently received a letter from SPC in 
which the cooperative formally asks the city to consider allowing it to use City Dock this 
summer.   
 
SPC representatives have told city staff that the cooperative may add another hoist to city 
dock and a new set of doors for the east wall of the city dock storage building to facilitate 
their use of the dock.  If the cooperative decides it would like to make these 
improvements city staff will ensure that the changes are compatible with other uses of the 
City Dock.  I do have some concern about limiting general public use of the city dock 
during the busy summer fishing season.  I have shared some of these concerns with SPC, 
who have responded that they will work to accommodate other users as they can.   
 
In the past several summers, city staff has authorized SPC’s use of the old cannery dock 
by an access permit, which staff is authorized to issue administratively.  Unless the 
council directs me otherwise, city staff and I will work with SPC to settle on terms of use 
of City Dock for the 2011 summer troll season through the issuance of an access permit. 
 

6. Ice House Grant 
I reported to the council in October and November that the city is eligible to apply for 
grant funding to upgrade the Craig Public Ice House from the Pacific Salmon Treaty 
Mitigation Fund.  Since those reports I submitted two grant applications to the fund.  One 
application would add a new ice making drum to the facility.  The other application 
would fund an expansion of the ice bin in the building.  Either project can proceed if the 
other fails to receive funding.  The State of Alaska has set no timeline within which they 
will make a decision on the applications.  I will keep the council posted as I learn more. 
 

7. Dog Salmon Creek Bridge 
As the council is aware, the upgrade to the Port St. Nicholas Road included replacement 
of the bridge at Dog Salmon Creek, near mile 5.0 of the road.  That work is complete, and 
the old bridge is staged up the Five Mile Spur Road at Port St. Nicholas.  The city owns 
the bridge.  We have offered the Craig Community Association use of the bridge as a 
temporary structure for rerouting traffic as the CCA works on culvert replacement along 
the Port St. Nicholas Road.  At this point CCA is not sure if they will need to use the 
bridge for this purpose, but they have not told us yet that the bridge will not be needed 
during the course of construction.   
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As noted in Section 3 above, the POW RAC met in December and awarded funding for 
several projects.  One of the projects receiving funding is one submitted by the POW Off 
Road Club, represented by Barry Peratrovich, which proposes to bridge several stream 
crossings on logging roads near Thorne Bay to connect the Gravelly Creek road system to 
the Boy Scout road system.  Connecting the two road systems creates a new connection 
that allows a non-dead end loop of logging roads suitable for ATV and snowmobile 
riding.  One of the improvements needed for the project is at least one bridge to provide a 
needed stream crossing.  I told a Forest Service staff member at the RAC meeting last 
month that the city owns the old Dog Salmon Creek Bridge and has no apparent use for 
it.  Barry Peratrovich from the Off Road Club has approached me to find out if the city is 
willing to donate the bridge to their proposed project.  I told Barry we would need a letter 
from the club, or the US Forest Service, formally asking the city to consider donation of 
the bridge for the project.  If we eventually receive a letter requesting donation of the 
bridge, I will schedule the matter for council action.  Until then, if the council has other 
thoughts on the disposition of the bridge, please let me know. 
 

8. Contact with PERS Staff 
I am still waiting for a response from PERS on a couple of questions regarding the city’s 
potential liability to PERS for the city’s employees who used to work at the Craig Clinic, 
as well as on the EMS Coordinator position.  PERS staff was here in November to 
conduct a routine audit of our payments, and I discussed the matter with the PERS 
representative who completed the audit.  However I have yet to receive PERS’s response 
to our inquiries. 
 

9. Sanitary Deficiency Survey (SDS) Meeting 
Early each calendar year the Alaska Native Tribal Health Consortium sponsors the 
Southeast Region SDS meeting in Juneau.  The meeting is set up so that the small 
Southeast communities can present their water and wastewater project needs.  In response 
ANTHC usually committed to funding a portion of these projects, with the Alaska 
Department of Environmental Conservation funding the balance of each project cost.  
The city used this method to fund many local water and wastewater improvements, with 
DEC providing 70 percent of a project’s cost, and ANTHC providing the balance.  
However, several years ago ANTHC stopped providing funding for Craig projects.  
While city staff has regularly attended these annual meetings, we have not been able to 
determine exactly why our projects have not been funded in recent years, short of 
ANTHC staff telling us that projects in other Southeast Alaska communities were more 
pressing than ours.  
 
In an attempt to get back into ANTHC’s funding rotation I plan to attend this year’s SDS 
meeting in Juneau.  At this point ANTHC plans to hold the SDS meeting in conjunction 
with the Southeast Conference mid-winter meeting in Juneau, meaning that I can attend 
both functions on a single trip to Juneau.   
 

10. Southeast Conference Annual Meeting – 2012 
At the 2010 Southeast Conference meeting in Petersburg last September, Mayor 
Schoonover proposed that Craig host the 2012 Southeast Conference annual meeting.  
Craig hosted the meeting once before—in 2002.  The annual meeting brings more than 
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200 participants to the host community.  As a result hosting the conference is a large 
undertaking for a community Craig’s size, and will require much planning.  The 
conference membership has not yet agreed to have the 2012 meeting in Craig, and is 
scheduled to vote on the issue at the mid winter meeting set for March 14-16, 2011.  I 
intend to solicit the participation of the POW Chamber of Commerce to assist in 
organizing the 2012 meeting.  Possible meeting venues include the CCA building, or the 
Craig High School Gymnasium. 
 

11.   January Meetings 
There are an unusual number of policy meetings scheduled for the second half of this 
month.   

• On January 19 and 20 the National Forest Foundation will participate in what is 
being billed as a POW Watershed Symposium.  I am not quite sure what the 
symposium means for POW, but I plan to attend enough of the meeting to 
determine to what extent, if any, the City of Craig should be involved. 

• January 25 – POWCAC meeting in Klawock.  The January meeting is where 
POWCAC usually sets its transportation priorities for the coming year.  I will 
attend and represent Craig at the meeting, as usual. 

• On January 26 & 27 the Prince of Wales Health Network will have another of 
their community meetings to determine how best to permanently replace the 
services lost when COHO closed its doors.  The health network has coordinated a 
local planning effort to advise the State of Alaska Department of Health and 
Social Services as to how best to redirect the funding that used to go to COHO for 
mental health and substance abuse services on Prince of Wales Island.  I attended 
the first of these meetings in September and would like to stay involved to 
determine how reassignment of funding for these services affects Craig and POW.   

• On January 26 the POW Resource Advisory Committee meets at the USFS Craig 
Ranger District office.  The committee will prioritize projects it has received and 
may consider designating funding for one or more of the projects. 

• On January 27 the committee writing the management plan for the POW Scenic 
Byway will meet to continue working on the draft.  I have participated in these 
meetings regularly to make sure the text of management plan will not preempt 
established land uses here on POW.  This process is going well so far, and I have 
less concern now thank I did at the start of the process about groups using the text 
of the plan to oppose land uses that the city supports. 

 
12.   Port St. Nicholas King Salmon Project 

Staff at the POW Hatchery Association, which as the council is aware, operates the 
terminal king salmon facility at the city’s water treatment plant property at Port St. 
Nicholas, would like to locate a modular home on the site.  POWHA has received a 
donation offer of a modular home and sees the PSN king salmon site as a useful place for 
the building to provide employee housing and storage needs.  I met with POWHA 
manager Dan Goodness and other POWHA representatives at the water treatment plant 
site to weigh options for placement of a modular.  I told POWHA that my first priority 
for the property is to ensure sufficient room for expansion of the Craig water treatment 
plant, and that if the council ultimately approves a lease for the modular, the location of 
the building would have to be subject to the needs of the water department.  There 
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appears to be ample room on the site for the city’s needs and the proposed modular 
building.  I told POWHA that when it is ready the organization would apply for a lease of 
a portion of the site for placement of the modular, and that their application would follow 
the process for leasing city property spelled out in the city’s municipal code.  If POWHA 
chooses to apply for the lease, the matter will be brought to the council for consideration. 
 

13. Travel Schedule 
My proposed travel schedule for the next few months is as follows.   

• March 8-10, 2011:  SDS, Southeast Conference mid-winter meeting, and 
meetings with Alaska Legislature staff in Juneau. 

• February-December:  I will, on three or four occasions, travel to Juneau for 
Catholic Community Service Board meetings. 

• September 12-15:  Southeast Conference annual meeting in Ketchikan. 
• I have two elderly and ill family members that need occasional support from me, 

which may require travel on short notice.  I will keep the council posted as this 
need arises.   

 
Feel free to contact me with any questions. 

























    Status Report 
                   City of Craig     

           December 29, 2010 

                      Submitted 

                                                                     by 

                         Steve  Silver 

                             Hoffman, Silver, Gilman, and Blasco 
 
As this year ends, we begin to think seriously about next year’s work.  There are a lot of issues which will 
affect the City in the next Congress. 
 

    Federal Appropriations Process 
. 
The current Fiscal Year 2011 must be concluded by the Congress. While the Congress passed a 
continuing resolution (CR) that funded the federal government at existing levels, this CR expires March 4. 
When Congress returns, it must pass federal appropriation bills for this existing fiscal year which 
concludes in September 30, 2011. 
 
At the same time, Congress will begin its process for the next fiscal year 2012.  Both Senate offices will 
be accepting project requests—“earmarks” in January and February.  Senator Begich has already 
published his form for these requests and Senator Murkowski is expected to issue her form shortly.  
Senator Begich’s form is due on February 25 and Senator Murkowski will have a similar deadline. 
 
Con. Young has told me he intends to pursue earmarks in these bills and other bills as much as possible 
 
      Status of Earmarks 
 
Earmarks have not been banned.  The Senate will have an earmark process even if the House does 
not. And both Houses must agree to a final bill which should mean that earmarks will be included in any 
final bill as long as the Senate insists on them. 
  
The House of Representatives “ban” on earmarks is also not clear.  The House Republicans have 
announced a one year moratorium on earmarks.  But the “ban” only applies to the next appropriation 
process and does not include high priority projects in the 5 year highway bill and or construction projects 
the Water resources bill both of which will be considered this year.  These are the other bills in which the 
City seeks funding.  This includes the 5  
 
There is no ban on high priority projects or on the water resources bill and the incoming House Chairman 
of the Transportation and Infrastructure Committee indicates that he supports designation of projects in 
these bills.   Congressman Young is the former Chairman and 2nd ranking member of this Committee.  He 
will be influential in the writing of both of these bills.  
 
     Next Steps 
 
I have already provided the FY 2012federal appropriation form and information for Senator Begich’s 
request process.  I hope to have the same information for Sen. Murkowski very soon.  I am also working 
with Con. Young to better understand what he can do in the House process since that process will have 
to deal with the Senate-House conference committee later in the year. 
 



I am also monitoring the process for the finalization of the ongoing fiscal year which will be dealt with 
before March 4, 2011.  So, it will be a very busy first quarter of 2011.  I also urge that a City delegation 
come to Washington in March or April since there is so many potential changes in the process.  A face to 
face visit with the Congressional Delegation and possibly some agencies will be very worthwhile. 
 
All of these factors and issues are subject to rapid change back in Washington and I will provide 
information to you as soon as it is available.  Thanks  for  the opportunity to represent the City in 
Washington, DC. 

 



 

PRINCE OF WALES HEALTH NETWORK 
2010 Year End Report 

 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
The Prince of Wales Health Network was formed in 2008 as a collaborative effort between PeaceHealth, 
SEARHC, and the City of Craig to improve the quality of and access to healthcare for Prince of Wales 
Island residents.  In 2009, Craig Public Health Center and Alaska Island Community Services were invited 
to join the Network due to the roles they play in providing primary care to island residents.  The 
Network is currently funded through a Rural Health Network Development Grant from the Health 
Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) Office of Rural Health Policy (ORHP).  
(Grant No. D06RH09055 May 1, 2008 – April 30, 2011) 

 
The mission of the Prince of Wales Health Network is to build a strong and sustainable network of 
healthcare organizations collaborating to strengthen the healthcare system on Prince of Wales Island 
and increase access to quality healthcare for all island residents far into the future.  
 
In September, 2009, Network members came together for a strategic planning session facilitated by an 
outside consultant specializing in health networks.  A strategic plan was developed for the 2010 calendar 
year.  Accomplishments towards 2010 strategic goals are outlined below. 
 
 
PROGRESS TOWARDS STRATEGIC OBJECTIVES 
 
Strategic Objective #1:  Interagency Collaboration 

Ü The Steering Committee met seven times during 2010, including a two day planning session 
facilitated by an outside consultant to address long term sustainability of the Network.  The 
Steering Committee continues to meet on a bi-monthly basis. 

Ü The Network Director attended POWCAC, Chamber of Commerce, Interagency, and Island-wide 
EMS meetings. 

Ü The Network facilitated communication between the behavioral health providers and 
stakeholders on POW. 

Ü The Network Director is an active participant in the Southeast Conference Health Education and 
Social Services Committee, Southeast Alaska Area Health Education Center, and National 
Cooperative of Health Networks Association.  

Ü The Network website was updated regularly during 2010, giving stakeholders access to Network 
meeting minutes, documents, and meeting schedules. 

 
Strategic Objective #2: Health Information Technology 

Ü The Network facilitated implementation of the PeaceHealth electronic medical record at the 
Craig Clinic while it was still operated by the City of Craig.  This allowed medical providers at 
Alicia Roberts Medical Center to view medical records for Craig Clinic patients during afterhours 
emergencies. 

  



 

Strategic Objective #3: Behavioral Health 
Ü The Network received a Comprehensive Prevention and Early Intervention Services grant from 

the State of Alaska Division of Behavioral Health for the period July 1, 2009 – June 30, 2011. 
Ü A contract is in place with Agnew::Beck Consulting to facilitate the planning process through the 

end of the grant period. 
Ü A needs assessment for behavioral health on POW was finalized in spring of 2010 and is 

available for download on the Network website. 
Ü A full day Capacity Building Workshop was facilitated in September, 2010 and was attended by 

26 community stakeholders, providers, and agency representatives.  The community selected 
domestic violence and assault for focus of community based prevention efforts. 

Ü A strategic planning session that will address prevention of domestic violence and assault, as 
well as the behavioral health system as a whole, is scheduled for January, 2011. 

Ü The Network received a Service to Science Award in February, 2010 through the Center for 
Substance Abuse Prevention for its work in behavioral health. 

Ü Additional funding is being sought to continue processes begun beyond the end of the grant 
period. 

  
Strategic Objective #4: EMS 

Ü In 2009, the Network advocated for increased support to POW’s EMS system from Southeast 
Region EMS Council.  As a result, a paid position was created for a POW EMS coordinator. 

Ü The Network Director participates in island-wide EMS meetings. 
Ü EMS remains as an ongoing discussion topic at Steering Committee meetings. 

  
Strategic Objective #5: Elder Care 

Ü A market analysis for elder care services on POW was conducted in early 2010 with an outside 
consultant specializing in elder services and assisted living.  The report is available for download 
on the POW Health Network website. 

Ü The Network helped support an educational symposium for elder caregivers hosted by 
Southeast Senior Services in May, 2010. 

 
Strategic Objective #6: Professional Education 

Ü Two continuing medical education (CME) opportunities were offered in conjunction with 
cardiology visiting clinics (one was cancelled due to weather). 

Ü Two CME opportunities were offered in conjunction with visiting OB/GYN visiting specialty 
clinics. 

Ü A Trauma Nurse Core Course was held in April, 2010. 
Ü A tele-CME calendar is being developed for CME opportunities that will be offered to all island 

providers via videoconference at the Prince of Wales Health Care Center.  
 

Strategic Objective #7: Community Health Education 
Ü Weekly ads are placed in the Island News advertising upcoming visiting clinics. 
Ü Ads are run on Craig Cable TV advertising upcoming visiting clinics. 
Ü Flyers are distributed throughout the island advertising upcoming visiting clinics. 
Ü A resource guide has been developed listing healthcare related resources available on POW.  It 

will be distributed in healthcare locations on POW and on the Network website in January, 2011. 
Ü A one hour public comment period is held prior to each Steering Committee meeting to provide 

opportunity for the public to discuss healthcare issues of concern with the Steering Committee. 



 

Ü An evening community forum addressing elder care was held in January, 2010 and a forum 
addressing behavioral health was held in May, 2010. 

Ü An ad was placed in the 2010 Island Guide listing basic healthcare services on POW. 
Ü The Network website was updated regularly during 2010, giving community members access to 

information about upcoming visiting clinics, scheduled meetings, and special projects. 
 
Strategic Objective #8: Visiting Specialists 

Ü The Network facilitated two new visiting clinics to POW in 2010.  Three visiting ENT (Ear Nose & 
Throat) Clinics were held, and two Cardiology clinics were scheduled.  (One Cardiology clinic was 
held; the second Cardiology clinic was cancelled due to weather.) 

 
Strategic Objective #9: Recruitment and Retention of Providers 

Ü Increased CME opportunities and visiting clinics offered during 2010 support the retention of 
the island’s healthcare providers. 

 
Strategic Objective #10: Sustainability 

Ü A survey was completed by all Steering Committee members in April, 2010 to evaluate member 
satisfaction in purpose, performance, operations and capacity of the Network.  A summary of 
the evaluation is available for download on the Network website. 

Ü A planning session to address long term Network sustainability with an outside facilitator 
specializing in health networks was held in June, 2010.  The top four priorities identified by the 
Network for the coming three years include increased interagency collaboration, behavioral 
health, youth development and maternal child health services, and community health 
education.  Additional priorities include elder care, recruitment and retention, EMS, and health 
information technology. 

Ü An application for a Rural Health Network Development grant to support the Network 
infrastructure for an additional 3 years was submitted to HRSA in November, 2010.  Notification 
of award will be sent out in April, 2011. 

Ü The Network partnered with H.O.P.E. in December, 2010 to provide support in development of 
grant funding applications.  

Ü The Network will be submitting an application to the State of Alaska Division of Behavioral 
Health in early 2011 for funding through the Strategic Prevention Framework State 
Improvement Grant (SPF SIG) to support the development of community based substance abuse 
prevention strategies. 

Ü A structure for member dues to help support Network infrastructure is being evaluated. 
Ü Feasibility for incorporation of the Network as a non-profit agency is being evaluated. 
Ü An economic impact analysis will be conducted in early 2011 to demonstrate the economic 

value of the Network to Prince of Wales Island. 
  
WHAT CHANGED? 
Several items in the 2010 strategic plan were changed or modified due to unforeseen circumstances and 
variables:   
 

Ü Several objectives around health information technology were removed due to current lack of 
capacity at member organizations.  These objectives will be re-evaluated at a later date to 
identify whether there is new capacity to address them. 

Ü A suitable arrangement for a toll free informational phone number could not be identified.  This 
objective was removed from the strategic plan. 



 

Ü Development of a strategic plan for increased elder services on POW was placed on hold based 
on the outcome of the elder care market analysis and available funding.  The issue will be re-
evaluated once continued Network funding beyond April, 2011 has been secured.  The Network 
will continue to address issues affecting care for POW’s elders as part of regular Network 
discussions. 

Ü Placement of medical residents at healthcare facilities will be subject to willingness of individual 
providers.  Individual providers will work with their organizations to facilitate the process 
outside of the Network. 

Ü Identification of specific activities and events to draw visiting specialists and CME providers to 
POW was removed from the strategic plan.  The Network will continue to target specialists 
already conducting visiting clinics to Ketchikan to pursue additional clinics on Prince of Wales.  
Visiting specialists already conducting clinics on POW will be asked to provide one hour CME 
courses for island providers. 

Ü Network members are discussing the use of shared locums physicians outside of the Network.  
Members will continue to discuss the feasibility for visiting specialists to see patients at both the 
PeaceHealth Medical Group – Prince of Wales Clinic and Alicia Roberts Medical Center. 

 
THE DOLLAR VALUE  
Many benefits of the Network are not immediately measurable in terms of dollars.  Below is a summary 
of measurable dollar values of Network activities that directly benefit Network members and the POW 
community.  Other values to consider include local jobs created by the Network, support of local POW 
businesses, and a better coordinated healthcare delivery system on POW: 
 

Ü $13,720  Annual travel costs supported by the Network for members to meet face to face on 
POW. 

Ü $3,040  Total ferry costs to Ketchikan avoided for POW residents who were seen by visiting 
specialists supported through the Network in 2010. 

Ü $10,497  Cost for annual collaborative strategic planning session on POW with outside 
facilitator. 

Ü $20,000  Cost for outside consultant to complete market analysis of elder services on POW. 
Ü $86,000  Total amount of funding received from State of Alaska Division of Behavioral Health to 

support island wide assessment and planning of behavioral health services (7/1/09 – 6/30/11). 
Ü $5,963  Funding received from the Alaska Mental Health Trust Authority to further support the 

behavioral health planning process on POW. 
Ü $1,700  Annual cost for full page ad in the Island Guide listing healthcare services available on 

POW.  
Ü $4,464  Annual cost for weekly ads in the Island News listing upcoming visiting clinics on POW.  
Ü $2,178  Total cost supported by the Network to implement CareCast at the Craig Clinic prior to 

PeaceHealth taking over operations. 
Ü $1,964  Professional education costs for POW providers supported by the Network during 2010. 
Ü $1,317  Visiting Specialist travel costs supported by the Network during 2010. 
Ü $8,920  Cost supported by the Network to purchase mobile videoconferencing unit in the Prince 

of Wales Health Care Center. 
 



 

NEXT STEPS 
 

Ü Securing funding to support the infrastructure of the Prince of Wales Health Network beyond 
April, 2011 is the highest priority for the Network at this time.  Grant applications are being 
submitted and a contingency plan is being developed. 

Ü Once funding is secured, the Network will begin pursuing objectives identified during the June, 
2010 sustainability planning session.  These objectives include expansion of the Network to 
include increased local representation and support continued interagency collaboration, 
incorporation of the Network, facilitation to improve the complete continuum of behavioral 
health services available on POW, improved coordination of maternal and child health services, 
youth development activities, and annual community health education campaigns on specific 
areas for community health improvement.   

Ü The Network will continue to address other healthcare needs on the island as necessary and 
relevant, including EMS, elder services, healthcare provider recruitment and retention, and 
health information technology. 

Ü A follow-up strategic planning session will be held in early summer, 2011, dependent on the 
identification of continued funding to support the Network infrastructure. 
 

 
 

For more information please visit the Prince of Wales Health Network website at 
www.princeofwaleshealthnetwork.org 

 
 

 

Prince of Wales Health Network: 
Collaborating in Healthcare for Prince of Wales Island 

PO Box 812 · Craig, AK 99921 
(907) 826-2410 

pownetwork@aptalaska.net 

http://www.princeofwaleshealthnetwork.org/
mailto:pownetwork@aptalaska.net














































































 
CITY OF CRAIG 
MEMORANDUM 

 
To: Craig City Council 
From: Jon Bolling, City Administrator 
Date: January 12, 2011  
RE: Annexation RFP  
 
Attached you will find the latest version of the proposed request for proposals soliciting 
technical assistance to report on the costs associated with an annexation of territory to the 
Craig city limits.   
 
Per the council’s request at its December meeting, staff has eliminated several sections 
from the last draft RFP, which reduced the size of the document by two pages.  The new 
version focuses more on the likely higher dollar value expenses and revenues that could 
come from an annexation.  The council should note here that the RFP solicits only a 
report on annexation; it does not ask for the development of an annexation petition. 
 
The attachment also includes a description of the area proposed for annexation, and a 
map showing the area subject to annexation.  The subject area is shown in two blocks:  
one with a light green background (containing 9.25 square miles), and a second with a 
darker green background (containing 5.625 square miles).  The light green background 
area contains the Port St. Nicholas Subdivision, the summit of Sunnahae Mountain, and 
other property that allows the annexed area to connect with the existing municipal 
boundaries.  The darker green background area is configured to attach to the light green 
area, and also includes the road that leads to the city’s water source, the lake from which 
the city draws its drinking water, and the watershed that drains into the lake.   
 
Staff is prepared to implement the next step in this process subject to city council 
approval of the attached draft.  If the council elects to approve the draft RFP, staff will 
edit the attachment as needed, including the development of a plan to score the received 
proposals, and then solicit proposals to complete the described work.  Those proposals 
will then come back to the council for an award to the successful bidder.  If the council 
elects to not approve the draft RFP, staff will not solicit proposals and unless directed 
otherwise by the council, I will not assign staff time to the project.   
 
Recommendation 
That the council direct staff to solicit proposals for the work defined in the draft RFP, and 
return results from the solicitation to the council for consideration of award to the 
proposal that is in the best interests of the city.   
 
 
 
 



Request for Proposals 
Study on the Economic Impact of Annexation of Land into the City of Craig 

 
Background 
The City of Craig is seeking proposals for services related to potential annexation of land 
outside of the current municipal boundaries.  As part of the discussion regarding 
annexation the city requires substantial research to determine the economic and 
programmatic effects of annexation.  The city would like to determine the impacts of 
annexing portions of Sections 3, 4, 9, 10, 13, 14, 15, 16 & 17 74S, Range 81E; portions 
of Sections 33 & 34, Township 73 South, Range 81East; and portions of Sections 9, 10, 
11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 23, & 24 Township 74 South, Range 82 East, Copper River 
Meridian. 
 
Scope of Work 
1.  Attend a pre-work meeting with Craig City Council and staff to discuss the potential 

area to be annexed and general scope of the report to be submitted as a deliverable. 
2. Conduct research, collect information, conduct interviews and provide substantiated 

estimates to fully answer questions and issues shown in Attachment A to this RFP. 
3. Prepare and submit a preliminary report to the Craig City Planner that summarizes the 

result of research, interviews and estimates clearly showing the impact, cost and 
revenue for each item.  Report should also contain a calculation page showing total 
estimated costs and revenues. 

4. Amend the preliminary report as direct by city staff and submit a final report for 
presentation to the Craig City Council. 

5. Present findings to the Craig City Council at a regular scheduled City Council 
Meeting.  Be prepared to answer questions and provide specific methodology for data 
contained in the report. 

 
Deliverables 

1. Attend pre-work meeting in person or telephonically at a date and time to be set 
by the City of Craig. 

2. Prepare a preliminary report summarizing data collected as shown in Attachment 
A to this RFP.  Submit the preliminary report in Microsoft Word compatible 
format.  Attachments or data may be included as Adobe Acrobat (.pdf) compatible 
files. 

3. Make changes as required and submit a final report summarizing data collected as 
shown in Attachment A to this RFP.  Final report must be submitted in Microsoft 
Word compatible and Adobe Acrobat (.pdf) compatible formats.  Final report may 
be submitted by email, file transfer protocol or on CD-ROM. 

4. Present report and answer questions regarding research, data and methodology at 
a Craig City Council meeting at a date and time set by the City of Craig. 

 
Proposals must include a total lump sum cost for the study.  Lump sum will cover all 
materials, wages, supplies, equipment, transportation, overhead and any other costs 
associated with completion of the project.  The proposal must also include methodology, 
professional qualifications of firm and personnel, a description of similar completed 



projects and timetable to complete the tasks.  City staff will work with the contractor to 
provide capacity, cost and other data.   



City of Craig, Annexation Study RFP 
Attachment A 

Potential Costs 
Public Safety – Annexation of additional area will shift primary emergency services 
responsibility to the City of Craig.     

• Determine the three-year average of police, fire and EMS calls from the area to be 
annexed. 

• Estimate hours of staff time needed to respond to police calls in the area to be 
annexed. 

• Estimate the initial and annual cost to the city for emergency response in the area 
to be annexed. 

• Determine how the annexation (including consideration of current resources, 
additional resources and fire hydrants) would affect the ISO rating for Craig.  
Estimate any additional cost of insurance for Craig residents.  Estimate the initial 
and annual insurance costs to the city.   

 
Public Works – Annexation of additional area will increase the coverage area for Public 
Works.  While the city currently allows water connections to residents of the area to be 
annexed, residents of the area are not required to connect to the city’s water system.  
Current municipal code requires all properties within 600’ of municipal water to connect.  
Unless the city decides to extend municipal sewer collection most properties within the 
area will use on-site sewer treatment.  Currently the Craig Municipal Code says that 
systems have to meet city standards and staff has interpreted that to mean that they have 
to be DEC approved.  Annexation will require the city to ensure that each developed lot 
has gotten DEC approval of on-site septic.  While the city will probably not begin a more 
rigorous approval process it will bear some responsibility to ensure that systems that are 
installed have been approved and it will have to work with property owners and DEC 
when those systems fail or cause problems.  There will be an effect on road maintenance 
(although some maintenance is already being provided at no charge to residents of the 
annexed area).  The area will also be included in the garbage collection area of the city. 

• Describe the current State of Alaska process for approval of on-site septic 
systems.  Determine the percentage of systems in the area to be annexed that are 
currently state approved.  Estimate the amount of staff time required to review 
existing septic permits.    Will the State of Alaska require the City of Craig to 
install community sewage collection in the annexed area?  Estimate the cost to 
design and construct an extension to the existing sewer system to serve the area to 
be annexed. Estimate the initial and annual cost of monitoring permitted on-site 
septic systems and bringing non-compliant properties into compliance.   

•   Estimate the annual cost to maintain the Port St. Nicholas Road. 
• Determine how many additional properties would be added to the city’s garbage 

collection routes.  Determine how many businesses would require dumpsters and 
how many residential services would be added.  Determine the additional staff 
time required to collect garbage in the area.  Determine how many additional 
dumpsters would have to be purchased to meet this demand.  Estimate the overall 
cost of this service be (including collection and tipping).  Estimate initial and 
annual cost of additional garbage collection. 



• Estimate the cost of rewriting the Water and Wastewater Master Plans to 
incorporate the area to be annexed. 

 
Assessment Services –The city contracts for an annual assessment of real properties in 
the city limits.  Annexation would require an initial valuation of property in the area to be 
annexed and annual assessments.  Currently property assessments are done by Horan and 
Company under contract with the city. 

• Determine how many distinct parcels are in the area to be annexed.    Estimate the 
cost of an initial valuation of these properties.  Estimate the annual cost of 
including this area in the assessment process. 

• Estimate the taxable value of real property in the area to be annexed. 
 
 
Planning – Adding the Port St. Nicholas area would require expanding the city’s planning 
function in a number of areas including comprehensive planning, zoning/land use, coastal 
management, economic development and building permits. 

• Estimate the cost of updating the city’s comprehensive plan, water master plan, 
wastewater master plan, and transportation plan to adequately incorporate the 
annexed area.   

• Determine the land uses that exist in the area to be annexed.  Describe the current 
uses compared to existing zoning designations.     Estimate staff time that would 
be required to bring zoning into compliance and monitor land uses and activities 
in the annexed area.  

• Determine the number of coastal projects that are in the area to be annexed.    
Determine how many projects would have to be processed in order to be 
compliant with Alaska Coastal Management Program and the US Army Corps of 
Engineers.  Determine how many project reviews are conducted per year in the 
area to be annexed.  Estimate the staff time required to conduct initial and annual 
project reviews for the annexed area.  Estimate the annual cost to review and 
manage coastal projects in the area to be annexed. 

 
Administration and Finance – Annexation of the area will require general city 
administration and finance to budget services, process billing statements, track property 
tax records, process sales tax accounts, process sales and property tax exemptions and 
other administrative functions. 

• Estimate the annual cost of additional administrative and financial services 
provided by the City of Craig.   

 
School District Funding – Local Required Contributions to school district funding are 
based on the value of real and personal property within the municipality.  Annexation of 
the Port St. Nicholas Area will add to that and increase the required local contribution. 

• Based on the estimated taxable value of real property and an estimate of the value 
of personal property in the area to be annexed, calculate the estimated additional 
required local payment to the school district annually. 

 



Composition of City Council, Commissions, Committees and Boards – Residents of the 
annexed area would be eligible for local elected or appointed office.  As part of the 
annexation process it should be determined if the current council, commissions and 
committees adequately represent the area to be annexed in relation to the existing 
municipal boundaries.  In addition there may be a need or legal requirements as part of 
the annexation to make appointments to commissions and committees or even to hold 
special elections for council membership.   

• Determine the population that will be added to the city if annexation occurs. 
Determine the number of voters who will become eligible for municipal elections.     

• If an election is required as part of the annexation process, describe the process 
that would normally be followed and whether the city would be allowed to hold 
that election with the regular municipal election or if a special election would be 
required.  Determine the cost of a special election (if necessary).  Describe 
whether or not additional council, commission, committee or board members 
would be required.  Estimate the annual costs associated with additional members 
(if required). 

 
Cost of Annexation – In addition to potential costs resulting from annexation, there are 
costs of the annexation process itself.  Those costs may include preparation of the 
petition, travel to present or defend the petition to the Local Boundary Commission and 
responses to objections.   

• Estimate the cost of preparing a petition for annexation.   
• Describe the likelihood of objections to the petition.  Determine the estimated cost 

of responding to any objections and completing the petition process. 
 
Other Issues. 

• Describe what other potential costs that the city will incur initially. 
• Describe what other potential costs the city will need to consider as part of its 

annual budget. 
• Describe other potential costs associated with the annexation process. 

 
Revenues 
Public Works – While there are a number of public works related costs to annexation 
many of the services to be provided are supported by user fees.  In addition to user fees 
funding is generally available through the Timber Receipts program based on the amount 
of road within the municipality.  Additional funding through this program may be 
available if the area is annexed.   

• Determine the number of properties that would be required to connect to 
municipal water service that are not currently being serviced.  Based on current 
water fees, estimate the annual revenue from these services.   

• Determine the number of households in the area to be annexed.  Determine how 
many businesses.  Determine how many multi-unit dwellings.  Using current city 
standards, estimate how many can and dumpster pickups would be added to the 
current service.  Estimate the total additional revenue generated annually by these 
garbage services. 

 



Revenue – Some state and federal programs provide some funding to the community 
based in part on population.    An example is State Revenue Sharing where communities 
are funded a base amount and an additional amount per person on an annual basis.  
Population estimates are set by the Department of Commerce, Community and Economic 
Development. 

• Describe state and federal programs that provide funding to communities based 
on population.  Determine the per capita funding amount for each program.  
Determine the additional population of the area subject to annexation.  Estimate 
the total additional revenue based on these programs. 

 
Property Tax – The city currently has a real property tax rate of 6 mils.  The city 
currently does not tax personal property (a state estimate is used to determine school 
district local funding).  After assessment valuations are performed the area to be annexed 
would be liable for property tax. 

• Estimate the real property value of land and structures within the area to be 
annexed.  Determine what properties are potentially exempt under current federal, 
state and municipal codes (i.e. non-profit, senior exempt, disabled veterans, etc.).  
Estimate the annual property tax levy for the area to be annexed. 

 
Sales Tax – There are a number of businesses that operate in the area to be annexed that 
are currently not subject to sales tax on goods and services.  If the area is annexed those 
businesses will become liable for sales tax (5% on goods and services and 6% on alcohol 
sales).  In addition to businesses in the annexed area becoming taxable there are some 
transactions that are currently non-taxable if the goods or services are delivered by the 
vendor itself to a location outside the city limits.  For example, building materials 
delivered by the vendor to a Port St. Nicholas lot are not taxable under the current code.  
If this area is annexed then these sales become taxable because delivery is being made to 
an area within the city limits. 

• Determine what businesses currently operate in the area to be annexed.  Estimate 
the gross receipts from those businesses.  Estimate the annual sales tax revenue 
generated from these businesses and paid to the city annually. 
 

Planning Permits – If the area is annexed then building, platting, zoning, conditional use, 
temporary use and other permits will be required for various activities.  These permits 
require users to pay for the services. 

• Estimate how many additional planning and zoning permits would be issued to 
the area to be annexed.  Estimate the annual user fees collected for these permits. 

 
Other Revenues 

• Describe what other types of revenue would be generated if the annexation were 
to take place.  Estimate the annual amount of other revenues that would be 
generated. 

 
 
 
 



Cost vs. Revenue 
The costs and revenues should be calculated in order to determine the fiscal feasibility of 
annexation given current fee structures and mil rates.  The city should look at total initial 
costs, initial revenues, ongoing costs and ongoing revenues.   

• What is the total initial cost of annexation?  What are the total initial revenues?   
• What is the total annual estimated cost of providing city services to the annexed 

area?  What are the total annual revenues from providing services to the annexed 
area? 

 
Other Impacts – A number of things should be considered during the annexation 
discussion that will not necessarily have a cost/revenue directly to the city but will affect 
eligibility, funding for other agencies, insurance rates for homeowners, etc. 
 
School District Funding – School District funding is a complicated formula that uses 
enrollment data, property tax values and other factors to calculate local, state and federal 
contributions to annual school district funding.  The contractor will meet with city and 
school district staff to determine the following: 

• Effects of the annexation on school funding.    Describe how the annexation will 
change the local/state/federal share of school funding. 

• Estimate what effects annexation will have on PL874, and national forest receipt 
funding, and other sources of school district funding. 

 
Homeowner and Business Insurance – Insurance for homes and businesses may be 
affected by annexation.  For current residents the emergency coverage area gets larger, 
for the area to be annexed they gain coverage. 

• Determine average rates for insurance for homes and businesses within the 
current city limits and within the area to be annexed. 

• Estimate how would those rates or coverage would change with annexation. 
 
Program Eligibility – Several state and federal programs (grants, financing for housing, 
etc.) are based on population, demographic makeup, economic data and other criteria. 

• Detail how the annexation will affect local eligibility for specific State of Alaska 
and Federal programs including 

o Alaska Housing Finance Corporation  
o Alaska Energy Authority 
o Alaska Department of Environmental Conservation 
o Alaska Native Tribal Health Consortium 
o Alaska Municipal Bond Bank 
o Alaska Revenue Sharing 
o PILT 
o Secure Rural Schools 
o DCCED 
o Denali Commission 
o Other state & federal programs 

 



Management of State Owned Tidelands – Currently nearshore tidelands in Craig are 
owned by the city or by private parties.  In the area to be annexed almost all of the 
nearshore tidelands are owned by the State of Alaska and property owners have use 
permits or leases for various recreational and commercial uses. 

• Describe how state management of tidelands will work in the area if annexation 
occurs.  Describe any additional responsibilities to monitor or review tideland 
uses that the city will have if the area is annexed. 

• Describe city entitlements to fee simple tideland conveyance from the State of 
Alaska within the annexed area. 
 

 



Existing 
Municipal 
Boundary 

Proposed Boundary to Include 
Municipal Water Source, Road 

and Watershed Area (5.625 
Square Miles) 

Proposed Boundary to 
Include PSN 

Subdivision, PSN 
Addition 1 and 

Sunnahae Comm. Site 
(Does not include PSN 

2 Subdivision) (9.25 
Square Miles 

Potential Port St. Nicholas Annexation Boundaries 
January 11, 2011 



 



CITY OF CRAIG 

MEMORANDUM 
To: Craig City Council   

From: Brian Templin, City Planner 

Date: December 21, 2010 

RE: Reappointment of Sharilyn Zellhuber and Mark Beardsley to the Craig Planning 

Commission 

Sharilyn Zellhuber and Mark Beardsley’s positions on the Craig Planning Commission 

expire on January 31, 2011.  Both Sharilyn and Mark have submitted letters of interest in 

reappointment to the commission. 

 

Per Craig Municipal Code 18.02.005 staff requested that the mayor reappoint Sharilyn 

Zellhuber and Mark Beardsley for additional three-year terms.    Just like with 

commissioner appointments, all reappointments must be confirmed by the Craig City 

Council. 

 

Recommendation:   Confirm, by motion, the reappointment of Sharilyn Zellhuber and 

Mark Beardsley to the Craig Planning Commission. 

 

Recommended Motion:  I move to reappoint Sharilyn Zellhuber and Mark Beardsley to 

the Craig Planning Commission for three year terms to expire January 31, 2014. 
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